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Characteristic of the Second Renaissance design style and 
nonumental in scale, the Lander Post Office and Courthouse 
is symmetrically arranged with a three bay central salient 
flanked by single bay wings. Center-pointed radiating 
voussoired arches of brick frame the centered entry and 
flanking window bays of the central salient. Two-story 
semicircular-arched windows, aligned over the first floor 
bays, provide a strongly vertical emphasis to the front 
facade. The end wings contain single window bays on each of 
the floors - a center-point radiating arch on the first, a 
flat-arched window vertically-emphasized on the second, and 
a smaller flat-arched square window on the third. Horizon 
tal rustication of the first floor, rusticated corners on 
the central salient, and a projecting molded cornice topped 
by a balustraded parapet provide additional detail. The 
roof is flat, built-up tar composition. With the exception 
to the addition of an enclosed stairwell (brick) to the 
south facade and the enclosure of the rear loading platform, 
the building is unaltered.

PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

The Lander Post Office is three stories in height on a 
raised basememt. The basement is constructed of concrete 
and brick. Structural steel and concrete frame the upper 
stories. Exterior facing includes buff-colored brick with 
granite, limestone and terra cotta detailing. The roof is 
flat, built-up tar composition.

The front facade (east) is symmetrical and dominated by a 
slightly projecting central salient. Three bays divide the 
facade ! s central salient, while the flanking wings each 
contain a single bay. The exposed basement wall is faced 
with granite which, in turn, supports a limestone belt 
course. Buff-colored brick, rusticated horizontally, faces 
the first floor. A molded belt course of limestone divides 
the rustication of the first floor and the flat brick face 
of the second and third floor. The corners of the central 
section are defined by rusticated brick quoins which are 
exaggerated in their horizontal extension. A plain brick 
frieze with wrought iron grille insets aligned over the 
window bays is delineated by upper and lower molded lime 
stone belt courses. The projecting limestone cornice which
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The Lander Post Office and Courthouse is an outstanding 
example of a combined post office, U.S. court and federal 
office building in the Second Renaissance Revival mode. 
True to the Beaux-Arts design philosophy of the Office of 
Supervising Architect in the early years of the century, the 
monumental building is richly detailed and finely Grafted. 
As one of the most imposing buildings and the only example 
of its design type in the city, the Lander Post Office is a 
dominant downtown landmark. The city's first federally 
constructed post office, it also symbolizes federal recogni 
tion of the towns growth and regional importance.

ARCHITECTURE

The building is a well-preserved example of the Beaux-Arts 
design philosophy of the federal architects of the first two 
decades of the century. Although the design is typical of 
the period, it is well-executed in detailing and craftsman 
ship. And, in the context of Wyoming, it is the only 
example of its design type in a post office. The formalism 
of the rigid symmetry and monumentalism of the projected 
central salient provide a dignified and imposing demeanor 
befitting a building that houses federal courts. The 
building is the only example of the Second Renaissance 
Revival design in the city as well as being the most promi 
nent building in the downtown business core. Finally, it is 
the one of the few remaining public buildings from Lander's 
early growth period. Because of its design type and quali 
ty, the Lander Post Office is locally significant under 
Criterion C.

POLITICS MID GOVERNMENT

As the city's first federal building, it secured the posi 
tion of Lander as a host to federal activities in the 
west-central area of Wyoming. The building came during the 
city's most significant growth period and is a legacy of the 
federal government's recognition of the city's regional 
importance. The securing of appropriations for the build-
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terminates the facade is supported by block modillions of 
terra cotta. A brick parapet with balustraded sections 
rests atop the cornice.

The central section of the building with its rusticated 
first floor and arched window bays, which span the second 
and third floors, imparts a monumental character to the 
building. Over each of the three bays of the first floor is 
a center-pointed radiating voussoired belt course that 
divides the first and second stories. Centered in the 
facade, the entry bay consists of double aluminum-framed 
(natural) glass doors (original doors replaced). Flat 
pilasters surround the doors and support the simple, flat 
door head. A wood-framed 3-light segmentally-arched transom 
window is set atop the door head. The entry is approached 
by a straight landing. The steps narrow to six granite 
steps with straight and lateral runs to a granite approach 
landing. Flat, sloped concrete buttresses flank the con 
crete steps, and front square granite buttresses upon which 
rest cast iron lamp standards.

The flanking window bays consist of a wooden framed 4-light 
sash (fixed casement with side lights) topped by 3-light 
segmentally-arched transom windows. Vertical emphasis is 
provided the second story (originally housed courtroom) by 
extending the semicircular-arched window bays into the third 
story. The windows are set in an arched niche and are 
framed by a slightly projecting brick arch with a molded 
limestone keystone. A limestone sill which extends horizon 
tally to the edges of the niche supports the arch. Recessed 
marble panels, rectangular in shape, are inset above the 
arched bays. The sash is wood with a 6-light center section 
flanked by 3-light side lights. Semicircular-arched 5-light 
transom windows are set above the molded wooden transom bar 
dividing the lower sections. As stated, rusticated brick 
quoins with horizontal exaggeration mark the corners of the 
combined second and third stories.

The end wings each contain a single centered window bay. As 
with the center section, the first floor differs from the 
second and third floors by horizontally rusticated brick. 
The first floor window bays are topped with center-pointed 
radiating voussoired rusticated brick arches. Thickened
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wooden sash frames the 2-light lower section and 2-light 
segmentally arched transom. Framed in brick, the second 
floor windows are topped with flat voussoired brick arches. 
Molded sandstone keystones complete the arches. The sash is 
identical to that of the first floor except that the transom 
is flat-arched. Smaller in vertical dimension, the third 
floor windows are also framed in brick. Flat, projecting 
sandstone sills mark the bottoms. A molded limestone course 
marking the bottom of the frieze frames the tops. The 
windows are wood sash with two lights.

The facade of the north side is flat and treated similarly 
with respect to detailing and materials as the front facade. 
As with the front, the first floor is defined by the use of 
rusticated brick, a limestone belt course dividing the 
floors, and a flat brick surface on the second and third 
floors. Three bays divide the facade vertically. Between 
the bays are rectangular brick niches (the third story niche 
to the right of center contains a fixed 2-light wood sash 
window).

The first floor bays are treated identically to those of the 
first floor of the front facade. Double aluminum-framed 
glass doors are located in the bay of the west corner. A 
molded wooden door head which supports a 2-light 
segmentally-arched transom window is set above the doors. 
Cast iron laterns topped with milk glass globes are affixed 
to the walls on either side of the entry. The first floor 
window sash is identical to the end wings of the front 
facade. The window bays and sash of the second and third 
stories are identical to those of the corresponding windows 
of the front. As with the front facade, wrought iron gilles 
aligned over the window bays are set in the frieze. The 
cornice and parapet are treated identically to the front 
facade with the balustraded sections corresponding to the 
window bays.

The facade of the south side, with the exception of the 
stair tower (added in 1961) is essentially the same as the 
north side. The tower projects southward approximately six 
feet and its brickwork and detailing duplicate that of the 
original building. Placed to the rear of the east corner 
window bays, the tower covers over the original center bays.
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The rear facade (west) is symmetrical and essentially flat 
with the end wings articulated by projecting them slightly. 
Additional emphasis is also added to the end wings by 
maintaining first floor brick rustication and the cornice 
projection of the front and sides, and including balustraded 
sections (aligned over the window bays). The cornice of the 
central section is reduced in its projection, devoid of 
modillions and the parapet is solid. The window bays of the 
end wings are identical to those of the front facade.

Three bays on the first floor and six bays (paired bays 
aligned over first floor bays) on the second and third 
floors define the central section. The horizontal deleted. 
The first floor bays are framed in brick and topped with a 
flat lintel. The three lower lights and three transom 
lights of the bays are divided by thickened mullions and 
transom bar. The second floor windows are sized identically 
to those of the end bays and consist of 2-over-2 double-hung 
wood sash separated from a 2-light transom by a thickened 
transom bar. The third floor windows are smaller in verti 
cal dimension with 2-over-2 light double-hung wood sash.

A loading platform extends from the southern half of the 
facade (added in 1965). Solid brick walls enclose the north 
and south sides and the rear is open. A flat metal roof 
with projecting marquee covers the platform.
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ing, site acquisition, and construction were significant 
events in the city's progress. These activities involved 
the action of local citizens and their elected representa 
tives in Washington. Local business groups and interested 
citizens worked diligently by writing letters and sponsor 
ing petitions to input their desires in how the building 
should be constructed. The building is locally significant 
under Criterion A.

LOCAL CONTEXT

Lander, with a population of approximately 9,100, is the 
county seat of Freemont County in west-central Wyoming. 
Agriculture, oil, and natural gas production, iron milling, 
and retail trade comprise the major sectors of the local 
economy.

The area was first traversed by early explorers and fur 
traders. In the 1860s, gold miners began inhabiting the 
area in small mining camps. In 1868, Colonel Lander (for 
whom the town of Lander was named) secured a treaty with the 
Shoshone Indians. Fort Auger was established in 1869 and 
was later renamed Camp Brown, then moved to the Indian 
Reservation in 1871. Cattlemen and settlers entered the 
area to homestead. The first post office was established on 
March 18, 1875 with James I. Patten as postmaster; however, 
it was not until 1883 that B. Franklowe and Peter P. 
Dickinson laid out the Lander townsite on their homestead 
land. When Freemont County was formed in 1884, Lander was 
named county seat after winning the election over Milford.

When incorporated in 1890, Lander claimed 525 residents. 
Growth was slow until the Chicago-Northwestern Railroad 
reached and established its terminal point in the town in 
1906. By 1910, the population reached 1,812 and the city's 
growth and development were underway. Many of the buildings 
in the downtown core were constructed during this period. 
In 1920, the census indicated a population of 2,133 in the 
city. However, in 1930, Lander lost population with a total 
of 1,826. After 1930 the town grew steadily but slowly and 
reached 4,182 in 1960. With the development of the Geneva 
iron mill at Atlantic City in the 1960s, the population of 
Lander increased significantly to 7,125 in 1970.
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The Lander Post Office is located in the center of the 
downtown area, one-half block north of Main Street, the 
primary business street. (It is included in the proposed 
Lander Downtown Historic District.) The structure occupies 
the southwest corner of the Third/Lincoln streets intersec 
tion. Adjacent to the west (rear) of the post office is a 
vacant lot with a one-story brick garage (U.S. Forest 
Service) to its west. Adjacent to the south is a one-story 
stone building (pre-dates post office) and to its south on 
the corner of Main Street is a two-story brick retail/office 
building (pre-dates post office).

The block to the north of the post office, across Lincoln 
Street, contains a one-story office building (modern) on the 
corner and to its east a parking lot, one-story brick 
building, and the senior citizens center (1909). Single 
story commercial uses are located diagonally from the post 
office on the northeast corner of the Third/Lincoln inter 
section. Across Third to the east is a single story frame 
residence, two single story commercial buildings to its 
east, and the three-story brick Noble Hotel on the corner of 
Main.

LOCAL PRESS COVERAGE OF THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE LANPER POST 
OFFICE

The efforts to secure appropriations for and the construc 
tion of the Lander Federal building were reported in The 
Wyoming State Journal between 1908 and 1912. On January 10, 
1908, the Journal reported that senator Clarence D. Clark 
was working to obtain a federal building for Lander. Clark 
had introduced a bill for building appropriations and 
promised to make every effort to secure its passage. An 
article of February 28th indicated that the prospects for 
the federal building looked bright. Representative Mondell 
was supporting Clark's bill. On July 17th, it was reported 
that Lander stone might be used for the federal building. 
The Public Affairs Committee of the Lander Club had written 
to the Supervising Architect and informed him that the 
Lander area had marble, granite, and sandstone that could be 
used in the federal building.
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The efforts to obtain a federal building carried into the 
following year. It was reported on February 5, 1909, that 
J.H. Sharp of the local Public Affairs Committee had re 
ceived a letter from Senator Clark which provided assurances 
that "Lander's interests are being looked at very careful 
ly" . A site had been acquired in April of the previous year 
and the Supervising Architect expected that plans and 
specifications would be completed in the spring. The 
following week (reported on February 12th), Clark notified 
the local citizens that as a result of the great work load 
of the Supervising Architect's office, work on the plans 
would be delayed. The September 10th issue of the Journal 
included a sketch of Lander's proposed federal building. 
Postmaster Bucher received the plan and specifications in 
October. According to an article of the 22nd, "the building 
is modeled after all of Uncle Sam's post offices and is very 
much like the federal building in Cheyenne, except on a 
smaller scale".

On November 12th, the Journal extolled the virtues of the 
Lander Valley and its leading city: "No other town in the 
United States is blessed with a greater variety of resources 
surrounding it." The area possessed oil and coal deposits 
which were being actively worked, the lands were fertile 
with abundant water, and range for livestock was limitless. 
Lander possessed a fine school system, a $15,000 hospital. 
At least $300,000 would be spent on public buildings, and 
$200,000 for stores and residences in the next year. The 
city had provided fine cement sidewalks, a water system, and 
sewer system.

The plans for the new federal building were received by 
Postmaster H.A. Bucher in April of 1910. They showed a 
"splendid building that will be the pride of the town for 
years to come". The cost was estimated at $108,000. An 
article of May 20th reported that Tom Lovell of Denton, 
Texas, had received the construction contract with a low bid 
of $99,343. It added that G.A. Starr, former owner of the 
federal site, was in the process of clearing the buildings 
from the site. On June 24th, the Journal announced that 
construction would begin soon. The site had been cleared 
and sewer lines laid.
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In October carloads of Vermont granite began arriving. In 
all, eight carloads would be required. Sam Jensen, a Lander 
resident, was working on the $10,000 plumbing contract. In 
December (reported on the 9th) and additional appropriation 
of $15,000 was requested for the federal building. The 
purpose of the added amount was to purchase furniture and 
fixtures. Local citizens were urged to lobby the authori 
ties for a badly needed elevator (a shaft had been con 
structed, but no provision was made for the elevator) before 
the appropriations were exhausted.

Work on the building progressed through 1911 without much 
word in the local press, save for a photo of the new 
$150,000 building in the December 8th issue. Finally, in 
March of 1912, the building was completed. A lengthy 
article of March 8th reported that the building would be 
turned over to Postmaster Bucher on April 1st. The article 
described the "beautiful structure of granite and brick" in 
detail. It enumerated the carloads of Vermont granite, 
Bedford limestone, Denver brick, Chicago terra cotta, 
Philadelphia structural steel, Oregon lumber, and barrels of 
white Portland cement imported from France.
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